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Panel IV: Open debate on different approaches and criteria for the future definition of the scope of the international legally binding instrument

Thank you Mr. Moderator,

As I have stressed in my opening statement, to have an effective, international legally binding instrument, which provides full protection, respect and remedy for human rights, it is of fundamental importance that the scope of this treaty should include all business enterprises, which means not only multinational enterprises, but also state-owned enterprises and domestic enterprises. 

First, the inclusion of State-owned enterprises is important as they represent a significant portion of the world’s economy. For example, in many impactful industries such as mining, construction, the energy sector, and finance, state-owned enterprises comprise more than 20% of the top ten firms. Excluding such an important part of the world’s economy will diminish the impact and the application of the instrument we are debating. 

Excluding domestic enterprises from the context of this international legally binding instrument will also hinder the goal we are all trying to achieve here. As the former member of the UN Working Group on Business and Human Rights, Margaret Jungk stated in her article published in the Huffington Post, “The vast majority of economic activity is carried out by small-scale companies, ones you’ve never heard of, mostly in the informal sector. Their goods don’t travel across borders, and when they exploit their workers or harm communities, you don’t hear about it”. 
Also, it was argued that domestic companies are already covered under domestic laws and therefore do not need to be within the mandate of the IWG’s work. But we repeat, this creates a false distinction, which does not hold up, under even a cursory examination: the simple truth is that transnational companies are also covered by the existing laws and regulations in every jurisdiction in which they operate. 
Through excluding domestic enterprises from the scope of the instrument, we will be deviating from the goal we all have – human rights and decent working conditions for all workers and people, not just a minority that is linked to multinational enterprises. 

It is in all of our common interest to protect human rights. This interest can only be achieved through providing an extensive definition for the scope of this treaty, which should not only include multinational enterprises but also state-owned and domestic enterprises. 

Thank you for your attention. 
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